



Westbury Sub Mendip Parish Council Meeting
Wednesday 29th November , 2017, 7:30pm
Village Hall
Present: Cllrs Tony Shepherd (Chairman), Ros Wyke, Peter Bright, Jo Tucker, Marian Marshall 
In Attendance: PCSO Nicola Housley
In the Public Session before the meeting three members of the public were present. Agent Lee Wright  spoke in favour of the planning application 2017/2352/FUL Unit 8 Industrial Estate and a member spoke against.   

MINUTES
1. Apologies for Absence
 Cllr Sue Reece, Cllr Sue Isherwood, Parish Clerk Mark Smith (minutes taken in his absence Cllr Wyke)
2. Declarations of Interests 
1. To receive declarations of interest from Councillors on items on the agenda
Cllr Wyke as a Member involved in the consideration and determination of planning applications by Mendip District Council, declares that the views expressed by her at Parish Council meetings on any particular proposal are based on the evidence available to her at the time, and is provisional only. She will not be bound by any recommendation made by the Parish Council on any proposal, and will consider any matter afresh in connection with any application which comes before her in her capacity as a Member of Mendip District Council, taking all further evidence into account.
2. To receive written requests for dispensations for disclosable pecuniary interests, or personal and prejudicial interests (if any)

3. To grant any requests for dispensation as appropriate 

3. Minutes 
It was resolved to sign the minutes of the 25th October 2017 as a correct record.
4. No Report received from Somerset County Councillor
1. The MDC Local Plan part 2 has been published with a fairly short public consultation ending on 12th February.
2. PCSO Housley reported on a number of vehicle related crimes in the wider local area, the HGV going off road on Easton Hill, and a number of cases of reported mud on the road.
5. The Clerk Report. In his absence, the Chairman raised the issue of the appointment of the external auditors PKF Littlejohn LLP and the Parish Council agreed to the 5 year appointment, all other matters were deferred to the next meeting)
6. Truespeed -Fibre to the premises.  Cllr Bright reported on a meeting with a representative and Cllr Wyke. There will be a public meeting in the New Year and if there is sufficient take up then the Village School and Hall would have free broadband. 
7. Westbury Inn Report on the registration as an Asset of community Value, the issue was deferred for further discussions.
8. Neighbourhood Plan Working Group Report, the group will be reviewing the MDC Local Plan part 2 draft 
9. New Litter bins (Mortar Pits, Roughmoor Lane) Report. In the Clerks absence the matter was deferred.
10.  Highways condition report was deferred, though a number of mud issues were noted 

11. A371 HGV usage, and village backroads traffic volumes Report, in response to the Email from Cllr Noel and Christopher Betty, Somerset Highways Traffic Management. Cllr Shepherd reported on a meeting at Rodney Stoke Parish Council on 16 November at which the Westbury Chairman, the District Councillor and representatives from St Cuthbert Out Parish Council will meet to discuss traffic issues. A request for a 30 mph speed limit between Westbury and Rodney Stoke will be considered.

There will be a sub group formed of Cllrs from Rodney, Wookey, St Cuthbert Out parish councils to explore what actions can be used to mitigate the various traffic issues and impact.
12. Notice Boards Report. Cllr Shepherd reported that the Clerk was still trying to resolve the matter.

13. School Governor Vacancy. The school is in a challenging period of change and there is a Governor vacancy and a Westbury resident would be welcome. The Councillors were asked to help identify a potential governor.
14. Footpath WS13/1 (blocked by the disused slurry pit). Deferred
15. Shamrock Stables Licensing and Lynch Lane foul water disposal. ENF/2017/0094 Shamrock Stables Planning Enforcement case closed. The District Councillor reported that she had asked MendipDC to consider a holistic approach to issues which span multiple departments (Planning, Planning Enforcement, Licensing, Environmental Health and Safety). No report from MDC had been received on 2017/2299/FUL.
16. Website Report deferred
17. Planning
Consultation Responses requested by Mendip District Council

2017/2352/FUL
Unit 8, Industrial Estate, - Extension (taken after Agenda item 4) 

The Parish Council resolved to object to this application in its current form.  However the presentation made to the Council by the Owner’s Agent included a more sensitive approach to issues relating to noise; landscaping and light pollution.  Consequently we have requested that the Agent revises the planning application to take fully into account our concerns relating to these issues prior to a decision being made.
The Parish Council considers that no decision on the application should be made until the following matters are resolved: -
1.      Noise – The opportunity should be taken to use modern installation materials that will radically reduce noise.  It is appreciate that the doors of the building may kept open during working times; however suitable screening in front of the exit doors would reduce noise levels. The application is currently silent on what construction methods and material intend to be used to mitigate the levels of noise.
2.      Landscaping – The Agents suggestion of planting native trees along the northern boundary is certainly environmentally better than conifer trees and would require less maintenance.  It would be preferable if some sort of agreement (for example a Section 106 Agreement) to maintain the landscaping to the northern border in perpetuity. The industrial estate is a very visible and close neighbour to the community and a long term solution, not a 5 year condition is needed.
3.      Light Pollution –the site is adjacent to the levels and moors and the majority of the community look down onto the site.  Any external lighting should be movement sensitively controlled and directed downwards to avoid light spread and pollution. Currently the site has all night bright orange lights, the agent recognise these lights were coming to the end of life. The Parish Council would like to see a management programme put in place to replace the existing lights with motion sensors and are directed to cover to the ground. This hopefully would have the additional benefit to the landlord as they would be cheaper to run.  This approach to external lightening would support Westbury-sub-Mendip’s Dark Skies policy.
2017/2846/HSE
Ash Tree Farm, Old Ditch – Greenhouse

It was resolved that the parish council had No Objection to this application

2017/2908/FUL
Ash Tree Farm Old Ditch – swimming pool and plant room

It was resolved that the parish council had No Objection to this application
2017/2909/LBC
Ash Tree Farm Old Ditch – swimming pool and plant room

It was resolved that the parish council had No Objection to this application 
2017/0924/LBC
Ash Tree Farm – glass verandas – appeal against LBC refusal

The parish Council resolved it had no further comment on this application

Mendip D.C. Decisions

2017/1949/HSE
Fir Tree House, Back Lane
Extension
Approved with Conditions

2017/2679/TCA
The Old Vicarage, School Hill
Yew and Maple crown reductions, No Objection

2017/2636/TCA
Highbank, Lynch Lane

ash tree 30 % reduction, No Objection

2017/2680/TCA
Langarth, Stoke Road
silver birch crown thin, No Objection

2017/2627/TCA
Lodge Hill House, Station Road Horse Chestnut removal, No Objection
Finance

Mendip Community Transport grant request, deferred for more information

Payments Approved
Tickbox Marketing – Subscription website Plugin

£108.00

Grant Thornton – External Audit



£120.00

Aster – Stoneleigh hall hire




£15.16

Correspondence & reports on Meetings Attended, including

1. SRA Half Year Report

2. Somerset Community Foundation – Surviving Winter Appeal

3. ENF/2017/0094 Shamrock Stables Planning Enforcement case closed, pending decision on 2017/2299/FUL

Notices

1. Wednesday, 10 January 2018, 6.30 pm, in the Council Chamber, Mendip District Council offices, Shepton Mallet. Councillors and Clerks Planning briefing

2. Devon & Somerset Fire & Rescue Service Draft Integrated Risk Management Plan (2018 - 2022) Consultation to 31/12/17

3. Highways Winter Services leaflet

4. Mendip Parish Forum

Thursday 18th January

5. Salt/grit bags collection from Glastonbury deport
25November



Items for next agenda

Dates of future meetings: 

3rd January 2018 
7th February 2018
7th March 2018 
4th April2018 
2nd May 2018
Signed by the Chairman of the Parish Council 

Signature................................................................Date..........................................................
0.0a



Clerk – Mark H. Smith




30/10/2017 


Orchardside, Mares Lane, Westbury Sub Mendip, Wells BA5 1HX

Tel: 01749 871076 
Email parishclerk@westbury-sub-mendip.org.uk

